Sevil Sönmez, PhD, is Professor in the Bryan School of Business and Economics, University of North Carolina at Greensboro, Greensboro, NC, USA.

Yorghos Apostolopoulos,

PhD, is Associate Professor of Public Health, University of North Carolina at Greensboro, Greensboro, NC and Clinical Associate Professor of Social Epidemiology, Emory University School of Medicine, Atlanta, GA, USA.

Diane Tran, BSc, Community Health Education, University of North Carolina at Greensboro, Greensboro, NC, USA.

Shantyana Rentrope, BSc, Community Health Education, University of North Carolina at Greensboro, Greensboro, NC, USA.

Please address correspondence to the authors c/o Sevil Sönmez, PhD, Professor, Bryan School of Business and Economics, University of North Carolina at Greensboro, Greensboro, NC, USA; email: sesonmez@uncg.edu.

Copyright ©2011 Sönmez, Apostopoulos, Tran, and Rentrope. This is an open access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/3.0/), which permits unrestricted non-commercial use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author and source are credited.

HUMAN RIGHTS AND HEALTH DISPARITIES FOR MIGRANT WORKERS IN THE UAE

Sevil Sönmez, Yorghos Apostopoulos, Diane Tran, and Shantyana Rentrope

Reprinted with permission. No further reproduction is authorized without written permission from the François-Xavier Bagnoud Center for Health and Human Rights.

ABSTRACT

Systematic violations of migrant workers' human rights and striking health disparities among these populations in the United Arab Emirates (UAE) are the norm in member countries of the Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC). Migrant laborers comprise about 90 percent of the UAE workforce and include approximately 500,000 construction workers and 450,000 domestic workers. Like many other GCC members countries, the UAE witnessed an unprecedented construction boom during the early 2000s, attracting large numbers of Western expatriates and increasing demand for cheap migrant labor. Elite Emiratis' and Western expatriates' dependence on household staff further promoted labor migration. This paper offers a summary of existing literature on migrant workers and human rights in the UAE, focusing on their impact on related health ramifications and disparities, with specific attention to construction workers, domestic workers, and trafficked women and children. Construction workers and domestic laborers are victims of debt bondage and face severe wage exploitation, and experience serious health and safety problems resulting from inhumane work and living conditions. High rates of physical, sexual, and psychological abuse impact the health of domestic workers. Through a review of available literature, including official reports, scientific papers, and media reports, the paper discusses the responsibility of employers, governments, and the global community in mitigating these problems and reveals the paucity of systematic data on the health of migrant workers in the Gulf.

INTRODUCTION

From 2000 until 2009, the GDP of the United Arab Emirates (UAE) grew at an unprecedented average annual rate of 6.62 percent, fueled by increases in oil prices and foreign investment—accompanying this growth have been systematic violations of the human rights of migrant workers that have led to striking health disparities. There are 35 million people living in the six member countries of the Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) (Saudi Arabia, Kuwait, Qatar, Oman, Bahrain, and the UAE); 17 million are migrants. Of these countries, Qatar, Kuwait, and the UAE have the highest percentage of foreigners. According to Human Rights Watch (HRW) and the International Labor Organization (ILO), migrant workers comprise about 95 percent of the UAE's workforce, and about half of its 4 million residents worked in the construction sector in Dubai or one of the other six emirates during the construction boom.¹ Large numbers of Western expatriates drawn to the UAE by tax-free salaries and numerous perks and wealthy Emiratis with large household staffs have further fueled the influx of cheap migrant labor. Economic growth has led also to a boom in the UAE's sex trade; women and girls are trafficked into the country, while others come voluntarily to make money—as a result, the UAE (Dubai in particular) has become known as "the 'center for prostitution' in the Middle East." Human trafficking is further fueled by the national sport of camel racing, with smugglers kidnapping or buying young children to use as jockeys.3

The scarcity of hard evidence on the conditions of migrant labor in the UAE is closely related to the conditions themselves.4 In recent years, the regulatory environment has improved, but enforcement is sporadic and ineffective, making official data unreliable. Moreover, strict government controls on outside research have made it difficult for scholars to document problems, which is why most available data comes from gray literature and investigative journalism. This review has relied primarily on reports from HRW, the ILO, the UN, the American Center for International Policy Studies, Amnesty International, Anti-Slavery International (ASI), and the US Department of State (USDOS) along with media reports. There is a body of scholarly work on migrant labor within the GCC in general and UAE specifically; much of it examines the international labor market and the growth of GCC economies over the past 30 years, which has significantly impacted the flow of migrant labor to the region.⁵ Immigration policies are also examined, along with the kafala (sponsorship) system, the role of labor brokers in countries sending laborers abroad, and the harsh conditions for workers.6

The exploitation and abuse of migrant laborers is well documented, yet there is a troubling paucity of literature examining their plight with regard to health care, a basic tenet of human rights. This paper aims to synthesize information gleaned from scholarly, investigative, and official reports to create a picture of migrant laborers' health issues in the UAE. While the UAE has taken some public steps to improve conditions, they are merely a fraction of what is required. While laws are in place to address many of the foregoing issues, they are not enforced. Urgent action is needed to ensure basic human rights for migrant laborers who are entrapped by inhumane conditions, deprived of basic nourishment, susceptible to injuries and accidents, vulnerable to multiple types of abuse, and deprived of basic health care. Such meaningful change will require effort from the UAE, but also from countries with the power to impose sanctions to stop human rights violations. Though the media has shed light on the plight of migrant workers, UAE's institutional restrictions hinder progress toward solutions, prohibiting researchers from documenting problems. Hence, surreptitious investigative work—which only skims the problem's surface constitutes the main source of available data, with very limited scholarly research on issues of migrant laborers' health problems in the UAE.⁷

While migrant workers' exploitation, abuse, and health problems are a universal phenomenon, the scope of this paper is limited to the UAE. This paper aims to: (1) review existing literature on the UAE's violations of migrant workers' human rights with a focus on construction workers, domestic workers, trafficked women and children and related health ramifications and disparities, (2) discuss the responsibility of employers, governments, and the global community to mitigate the problems, and (3) offer recommendations for improving conditions for workers.

ECONOMIC GROWTH IN THE UAE

Dubai and Abu Dhabi are two of UAE's most well-known emirates. Abu Dhabi, where the majority of the country's oil reserves are concentrated is the most powerful emirate and also the center of political, cultural, and business activity. The discovery of petroleum followed by Sheikh Zayed bin Sultan Al Nahyan's (then ruler of Abu Dhabi) allocation of considerable funds to public works kick-started rapid development.⁸ The UAE was formed after the British-Trucial Sheikhdoms Treaty's 1971 expiration and the UK's subsequent withdrawal. Sheikh Zayed became the first President and the UAE joined the League of Arab States and the UN.⁹

The Emirates' societal layers show a classist and racist classification of people and a population imbalance. The country's 4.8 million population is comprised primarily of Westerners who dominate white-collar jobs and Asians, followed by other Arab and Iranian nationals; less than 20 percent are Emirati citizens or "nationals" and are headed by Sheikhs and the powerful elite.¹⁰ Then there are migrant laborers from African, Asian, and Middle Eastern countries who are building the country, serving the expatriates and Emiratis, and experiencing systematic exploitation, mistreatment, and discrimination.¹¹ Systematic discrimination is exemplified by UAE's policies related to certain communicable diseases. In 1998, the UAE screened the entire population for HIV/AIDS and deported all migrant workers who tested positive.12 The screenings—involving a blood test and chest x-ray—remain mandatory for getting (or renewing) a residence visa, regardless of country of origin. Those who test positive for HIV/AIDS, Hepatitis B (HBV)

or Hepatitis C (HCV), tuberculosis, or leprosy are disqualified from receiving or renewing their visas. Even long-term expatriates and those who were born in the UAE must undergo screenings for visa renewals and those who test positive are deported.¹³ There are a number of anecdotal references to immediate arrest and incarceration of these individuals while their deportation proceedings are carried out.

THE KAFALA SPONSORSHIP SYSTEM AND FORCED LABOR

Out of the six GCC countries, the UAE has among the highest percentage of foreign workers, increasing from 84.8 percent (1975), 89.5 percent (1985), 89.3 percent (1990), reaching its highest at 90.4 percent (1999), and falling back down to 85.0 percent (2008).¹⁴ In order to fully appreciate migrant workers' difficulties, it is important to understand the kafala system of migrant labor, a routine practice of sponsorship in GCC countries.¹⁵ Because GCC countries do not have a free labor market, migrant workers are not permitted to offer their labor to the highest bidder. Any competition—either among workers for best paying jobs or among employers for the best-qualified or cheapest laborers—occurs during the recruitment process in the sending country of laborers. 16 Once laborers acquire a work contract and permit for entry and residence, they are contractually tied to sponsors. The kafala system involves withholding laborers' passport to regulate their residency and employment, which gives employers near-total control over migrant workers' salary, living conditions, nutrition, ability to work elsewhere, and even their ability to return home.¹⁷ If workers wish to break the contract, they are responsible for buying a ticket home—usually impossible given the circumstances. Furthermore, the region's labor laws favor the employer—a citizen—over the foreigner, further disempowering laborers.

The *kafala* system, which has been described as modern-day slavery, leaves migrant laborers vulnerable to human trafficking and forced labor practices, and has resulted in gross human rights abuses. ¹⁸ The system is described as a form of 'structural violence' by which employers confiscate passports and report "absconding" workers to authorities to avoid punishment themselves. ¹⁹ Economic incentives for sending and receiving countries and a system of employment agencies and brokers encourage migrant workers to seek work. Recruiting agencies as well as labor-

sending countries are aware of migrant worker abuse, but *kafala* continues as economic problems, growing unemployment, and remittances encourage the export of cheap labor.

Even though the UAE is not a party to the Migrant Workers Convention, it is illegal for employers to retain workers' identity documents. A representative of the UAE's Ministry of Labor (MoL) acknowledged that "...retaining workers' passports amounts to forcible work in violation of the ILO's Convention on the Abolition of Forced Labor, to which the UAE is a signatory"-nonetheless, it is fairly easy for Emiratis to bypass official procedures through the "issuance of a free visa," which requires a security deposit of \$1,500.20 The visa is valid for two years and has no minimum income limit. Emiratis are eligible to sponsor up to three domestic workers, so to acquire more they engage in visa trading. Expatriates are required to pay a security deposit, an annual fee of \$1,300, and earn a minimum of \$1,640 per month.²¹ Many acquire domestic workers via illegal means to avoid multiple fees and some seek out illegal workers who are not bound to their kafeel (sponsor).

Several major construction firms are known to have an unwritten policy of not hiring workers who refuse to give up their passports, and in some documented cases even make money by charging fees to return passports.²² Taking of passports and keeping workers' pay in arrears are two widespread methods employers use to control workers. Recently, thousands of migrant construction workers were left stranded without passports and without money in Dubai and Sharjah when their employers fled as Dubai's economy experienced a sudden decline. Having received no pay for months of work, laborers were left stranded in crowded camps without basic necessities and utilities and unable to buy food.²³

The plight of migrant workers begins in their home countries, where recruiters charge up to \$4,000 in fees to secure employment in the UAE. Funds to pay these fees are often borrowed from relatives or commercial money lenders at high interest, or gleaned from selling homes, farmland, or livestock—jeopardizing the welfare of families left behind. Contracts typically last one to three years and pay \$100 to \$250 per month; workers arrive heavily indebted and powerless to bargain over contract terms.²⁴ They are forced into signing contracts written in Arabic or English, without understanding what they are signing

and with no one to explain the terms—some provide only a fingerprint as a signature.²⁵ Laborers' options are constrained by brutal work conditions, poor pay (often half the wages agreed upon), heavy debt, and threat of severe fines for quitting and jail or deportation for striking. Construction workers often earn average daily salaries of \$8 for 10-hour days including overtime, monthly salaries of about \$160 for 48-hour weeks, and annual salaries of \$2,575, including overtime.26 Workers enter into a legal obligation to work for employers while they owe large sums of money to agents back home (\$2,000 on average) for visa and travel fees. The UAE law prohibiting companies from working with recruiting agencies that charge these fees is not enforced. The effect of the kafala system on migrant laborers' work and lives is discussed below with a focus on construction and domestic workers.

Building boom and construction workers

The UAE has about 1,300 construction projects worth over \$418 billion in development; mostly in Dubai and Abu Dhabi. Work proceeds rapidly as a result of round-the-clock construction facilitated by labor laws permitting 12-hour shifts.²⁷ The construction boom requires and is driven by immigrant workers and low labor costs. Heat, exhaustion, and inadequate safety requirements pose serious health and safety problems for laborers, who are subject to substandard and often inhumane work and living conditions and systematic violation of basic human rights. In 2007, the UAE Ministry of Labor released its first annual report, The Protection of the Rights of Workers in the UAE, which acknowledges that "more needs to be done to expand capacity to enforce labor laws and fully protect the rights of workers in the country." While there is little evidence that the resolution has prompted change, some sources report steps that the UAE is taking to enforce its labor laws.²⁸

According to the Dubai chapter of the World Safety Organization, heat-related illnesses are the primary health issues construction workers face.²⁹ Between April and September, temperatures can reach 131°F in the shade with humidity levels exceeding 80 percent; workers often stay in this heat for up to 14 hours per day.³⁰ Even though UAE law requires workers to break during the hottest hours, most remain at

the job site for 12 hours per day and face risk for severe heat stroke and dehydration, often leading to hospitalization for heat exhaustion and cramps. In 2005, the UAE MoL banned work between 12:30 and 4:30 in July and August, but in 2006, construction companies successfully lobbied to restrict the break to 12:30 and 3:00. In 2004, Dubai's Rashid Hospital recorded 2,500 heat-related hospitalizations per month, which was doubled following a secondary assessment of patients; in 2006 "only 1,200 to 1,500 cases were anticipated in the month of July."31 HRW interviewed workers who revealed that some companies further changed the break by rescheduling work hours between 2:00 p.m. and 2:00 a.m. (with a second shift from 2:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m.), forcing workers to remain on the worksite through the governmentmandated break. Other companies openly ignored the decree; in fact, government inspectors reported that in July and August 2005, over 60 percent of inspected construction firms ignored the law; nevertheless, not a single company was fined until 2009, when government inspections found 73 firms in violation.³² Despite this, laborers continued to work throughout the day in the summer of 2010; 12-hour shifts with harsh work and climate conditions remain standard.

Construction workers risk severe exhaustion from lifting or carrying heavy materials in the heat for many hours. Over 30 percent of workers spend 50 hours or more per week on the job.33 They work seven days per week, often continuously for weeks or months without days off. Labor laws call for a maximum of eight working hours per day, up to 48 hours per week. The maximum for certain jobs is nine and 54 hours, respectively, but not more than seven and 42 hours, respectively, for jobs in petrol refineries, the cement/asbestos industry, and others.34 The law requires a minimum one-hour break every five hours; during Ramadan, the work day must be shortened by two hours; when asked to work overtime (maximum two hours per day), employees are to receive overtime pay; and workers who have worked more than six months during their first year require two days per month off, and a one-month paid annual leave after that. These laws are not enforced and most companies do not permit leaves until the worker's second year.

Laborers often suffer accidents, such as getting pieces of cement and steel chips in eyes, sustaining hand injuries from grinders or power tools, and falls. Saadiyat Island workers told HRW:

Medical care for heatstroke, fever, and workplace injuries (for example, a welder whose leg was injured by a grinding machine) consisted of male nurses handing out 'Panadol,' a generic painkiller.³⁵

Only the most serious injuries receive medical care; the employer pays for transportation to the hospital and for medical expenses, which laborers must repay upon recovery—thereby increasing their debt. Both local and foreign contractors have been resistant to safety laws that protect construction workers; in fact, accidents and injuries are often attributed to workers' inexperience and language problems. In 2004, five workers died and 12 were injured when a reinforcement cage supporting a wall collapsed.³⁶ In the same year, 5,000 construction workers in Dubai were admitted to Rashid Hospital's emergency room between July and August alone; in 2007, seven workers died and 15 were injured when a bridge collapsed at the Dubai Marina.³⁷ There are conflicting reports on numbers of injuries and deaths; for example, two construction workers are reportedly killed each week (104 per year) in Abu Dhabi, while the Municipality of Dubai recorded only 34 construction worker deaths in all of 2004 and 39 in 2005, despite the significantly greater construction activity there.38 Independent research reported 880 deaths in the UAE among migrant construction workers in 2004 (483 Indians, 397 Pakistanis). Although the causes of death were not disclosed, a representative of the Indian Community Welfare Committee noted that 30 percent of deaths among Indians in Dubai were related to accidents on construction sites.³⁹ An official at Dubai's Indian Consulate reported to HRW that 971 deaths were registered in 2005, from which 61 were attributed to site accidents. The Bangladesh Embassy in Abu Dhabi estimates repatriating about eight to 10 bodies of construction workers each month, of which three are work-related deaths. The authors speculate that discrepancies in reporting site accidents are due to the UAE's efforts to downplay

risks associated with construction work.

Migrant construction workers are housed in statesanctioned labor camps, better described as shantytowns, whose overcrowded and grossly unhealthy living conditions are well documented in the media. 40 Inadequate sewage and ventilation, substandard drinking water, sleeping facilities and unsanitary food preparation areas are common.41 These conditions create ideal incubators for disease acquisition and spread.42 A 2006 HRW report detailed living conditions at labor camps that pushed Dubai's government to announce a series of reforms-in particular related to hygienic conditions. Dubai's Permanent Committee for Labor Affairs found 75 percent of the camps to be below government standards. Inspections in 2008 found that 70 percent of worker accommodations violated hygiene and safety rules. Paying fines (about \$545 for the third violation) for allowing sewage to remain in the open is cheaper than removal and repair.⁴³ Addressing public health risks presented by these conditions does not appear to be a priority for employers or the government.

An ILO report estimates the annual cost of exploitation to migrant workers at \$21 billion.⁴⁴ Sadly, some workers find suicide to be their only escape from their desperate circumstances. As one worker explains:

The company that brought him [Venketesan] to Dubai was being paid between 15 AED [\$4.10] and 20 AED [\$5.50] per hour for the labor they supplied to contractors. But this company passed on a mere 3 AED [\$0.80] per hour to its workers...in his suicide note, Venketesan wrote: 'I have been made to work without any money for months. Now, for a month I've been suffering from a constant headache and wanted to visit a doctor to examine my condition. I asked my camp boss for 50 AED [\$14] but he refused and told me to get back to work...after my death I want the company to pay all my salary dues to my family and repay the financial debt my family has incurred because of them'.45

Exploitation of domestic workers

In the UAE, the number of domestic servants one has is a status symbol; household staff often outnumbers family members. An estimated 150,000 Emirati families employ about 300,000 domestic workers, while about 150,000 expatriate families employ about 150,000.46 Domestic workers represent between 5 and 10% of the UAE's 4.6 million population, depending on the source of information. 47 In 2007 alone, 83,600 visas were issued for domestic workers-twice that of Saudi Arabia, a much larger country.⁴⁸ Emirati citizens, whose major industries less than two generations ago were fishing and pearl diving, now enjoy free land, homes, education, healthcare, and other tax-free benefits and rely more than ever on domestic workers.49 As for Western expatriates, their high tax-free salaries further drive the demand for maids, nannies, and other domestic labor.

Between 50 and 76 percent of documented international migrants are women and the feminization of international labor migration is particularly visible among migrants from Bangladesh, Ethiopia, India, Sri Lanka, and the Philippines to GCC countries. ⁵⁰ In recent years, more women have traveled to Gulf countries to clean homes and care for children and elders, in order to send money to families back home. Particularly for the Philippines and Sri Lanka, migrant domestic workers represent a lucrative export commodity: "the commodification of the transnational 'maid trade' provides a cheap and flexible labor force willing to endure low wages…and also reduces migrants to mere objects to be bought and sold in the global marketplace." ⁵¹

As with construction workers, the *kafala* system fuels trafficking and forced labor for domestic laborers, who rely on employment agencies and brokers and enter contractual bondage with employers, thereby exposing themselves to exploitation and abuse.⁵² Domestic servants are not covered by either the 1980 UAE Labor Law or the 2007 Draft Labor Law and so are not entitled to labor protection; domestic servants are not considered employees, households where they work are not considered workplaces, private persons who hire them are not considered employers, and so labor inspectors are forbidden from visiting private households. Their isolation inside private homes leaves them more vulnerable to abuse and exploitation. The USDOS recently reported that

domestic workers are vulnerable especially "...since authorities cannot inspect private property..." and there are many reports of "...untreated illnesses and, tragically, widespread sexual abuse, which in some cases may be symptoms of a situation of involuntary servitude." ⁵³

Workers experience wage exploitation and excessively long work hours (between 16-21 hours a day without rest breaks or days off and often exceeding 100 hours per week without rest); sleep and food deprivation and inadequate living conditions; and verbal, physical, psychological, and sexual abuse. The average monthly salary ranges between \$150 and \$200 and typical work hours range between 16 and 21 hours per day bringing hourly wages to between 15 and 30 cents.⁵⁴ The standard employment contract does not provide for rest days; nor does it establish right to overtime pay or limit work hours. Employers arbitrarily deduct the cost of food and medical care with apparent impunity from official intervention, despite the ILO Convention No. 95 on the Protection of Wages, which prohibits salary deductions.55 These contracts also only vaguely address the provision of adequate food, accommodation, and overall treatment of workers. The government has not established clear minimum standards about the quantity, quality, and frequency of meals, or about not deducting meals from salaries. Many employers deprive their domestic workers of food-often giving spoiled food, inedible leftovers, tiny portions of rice or bread, or only one meal per day. In addition, over a quarter of domestic workers interviewed by HRW reported having to sleep under stairwells, in hallways, on living-room floors, or in common living quarters, and some reported having to sleep on the bare floor.56

While general occupational health risks of domestic labor include musculoskeletal injuries, fractures, over-exertion, exposure to chemicals and cleaning products, and assault or violent acts—particularly common in the UAE are sleep disturbances, psychological stress, and physical and sexual abuse.⁵⁷ Occupational health literature links continued exposure to the type of schedule mentioned above to chronic fatigue and long-term health problems such as increased risk of cardiovascular disease, diabetes, depression, anxiety, and injury. Habitual short sleep duration is also associated with increased mortality.⁵⁸ Sleep-deprived and exhausted workers are impaired in their abilities and more prone to accidents.⁵⁹ The conditions reported

by domestic workers in the UAE imply that many are routinely sleep-deprived and have sub-standard sleeping accommodations.

With occupational stress being one of the greatest workplace hazards for American domestic workers in terms of long-term health risks, it is safe to surmise that their counterparts in the UAE functioning under the aforementioned conditions are subject to exceptionally high levels of stress. In addition, there are widespread reports of physical abuse and torture, including beatings, kicking, slapping, hair-pulling, and burning with hot irons or coals.60 When domestic workers try to assert their rights on wage issues, contact with family, rest, food, or medical care, the abuse often escalates and employers accuse workers of lying or stealing. Health consequences of injuries resulting from the abuse alone range from headaches, back pain, and loss of range of movement in arms and legs to more serious permanent damage and sometimes death. Since workers have no access to health care, medical attention is infrequent even when the abuse results in serious injuries. Additionally, female domestic workers are vulnerable to sexual abuse by male employers and other male relatives or visitors to the home. In the Gulf, domestic workers who complain of sexual assault open themselves to allegations of adultery or fornication, which are punishable by law. There are documented cases of domestic workers who have become pregnant as a result of rape and then jailed.⁶¹ In addition to the physical risks of sexual abuse, domestic workers are at increased risk of depression and anxiety.62

Workers who try to escape from their abusive employers are considered absconders. Both running away from the sponsor's home and hiding or protecting runaway domestic workers are illegal and punishable by law.63 Government officials have even labeled runaway maids as threats to national security. Police are dispatched to search for runaway workers while the local newspapers publish photographs of absconders. When found, workers are imprisoned and then deported. The women are treated as criminals and some have reported being physically or sexually abused while in the custody of police or other authorities.⁶⁴ In order to get their passports, workers may be required to pay back their employers for the sponsorship fees without receiving salaries earned. Many workers are thus trapped in catch-22 situations in which they are unable to pay their debts to recover their passports, to travel home without passports, or

to find new sponsors. In those cases, they have no choice but to return to their abusive employers from whom they ran away to begin with.⁶⁵

Confiscation of passports by the kafeel makes domestic workers particularly subject to forced labor and other practices illegal under international conventions to which the UAE is a signatory. According to the USDOS, "a person may agree to migrate legally or illegally or take a job willingly...but once that work or service is no longer voluntary, that person becomes a victim of forced labor and should accordingly receive the protections contemplated by the 2000 UN TIP Protocol...once a person's work is recruited or compelled by the use or threat of physical violence or the abuse or threatened abuse of the legal process, the person's previous consent or effort to obtain employment becomes irrelevant."66 These abuses have severe health implications. Physical and legal isolation of domestic workers in private homes heightens their risk for all types of ill treatment, psychological, physical, sexual abuse, food deprivation, illness, and forced confinement. In the worst cases, workers die from murder, failed escape attempts, or suicide.

HUMAN TRAFFICKING AND SEXUAL EXPLOITATION

Human trafficking in its various forms (such as debt bondage, and forced labor) is flourishing in the UAE. Particularly vulnerable are women who are trafficked into the sex trade and children sold into slavery.⁶⁷

The sex trade

In 2007, the UAE received 6.7 million tourists and set a target of 21.1 million (15 million for Dubai alone) for 2010.⁶⁸ Scores of taxi drivers, maids, hotel and restaurant employees, and entertainment personnel were deemed necessary to meet growing tourist demand. As a result of lenient laws and entertainment not easily found in neighboring countries, Dubai has become a sex tourism destination.⁶⁹ Prostitution is not new to Dubai; in fact it has been viewed as another act of commerce since the 1970s—if not earlier—and has been regulated for health purposes. While illegal, prostitution may represent 30 percent of Dubai's economy.⁷⁰ Commercial sex workers operate out of apartment brothels and hotels, walk the streets, and work in clubs.⁷¹ Many sex workers in the UAE have

been trafficked into the country for the purpose of commercial sexual exploitation and labor to meet increased demand.⁷² Foreign women are reportedly recruited under the guise of work as secretaries, waitresses, or hotel workers by third-country recruiters and coerced into prostitution upon arrival.⁷³

Sex workers in the UAE fall into two categories: (a) women trafficked with deceptive promises of wellpaying jobs, whose passports are confiscated, who are held in debt bondage by recruiters, who are physically, psychologically, and sexually abused and forced into prostitution and (b) women in financial need who enter the UAE on tourist visas in order to stay and sell sex. The USDOS estimates that 10,000 women, from sub-Saharan Africa, Eastern Europe, South and East Asia, Iran, Iraq and Morocco, have been trafficked into the UAE for sex work.74 Investigative reports reveal that Dubai's sex trade is not only booming but that it is seemingly condoned by the authorities. In one documentary on Dubai's sex trade, the emirate's social conservatism is contrasted with the wide availability of information on finding sex workers-corroborated by the quote below on the ease of buying sex in Dubai:

> The ability to buy sex so easily, while the government looks the other way, has certainly kept many of the tourists and businessmen who visit Dubai coming back.⁷⁵

Although the accurate number of sex workers is not known, some estimate as high as 30,000 in Dubai alone. Other sources refer to these persons as sex slaves, estimated to be at least 10,000 just in Dubai in 2005. In 2007, when human trafficking became a serious concern for the UAE and surrounding countries, a committee of senior officials ordered the closing of 40 hotels and clubs known for prostitution, and publicly deported 4,300 sex workers. Trafficked women are highly vulnerable to abuse and have little or no legal recourse. In fact, instead of being treated as victims, they are routinely jailed and deported for prostitution with far fewer arrests and penalties involving traffickers, pimps, and madams of brothels.

In 2009, the USDOS again listed the UAE on Tier 2 of its watch list of countries whose governments do not fully comply with the Trafficking Victims Protection Act's minimum standards, criticizing

the government for not acknowledging that others, such as laborers and domestic workers can also be victims of human trafficking and "for its failure to show increased efforts to combat trafficking...particularly in its efforts to address large-scale trafficking of foreign girls and women for commercial sexual exploitation...despite a significant problem of sex trafficking, UAE authorities failed to take adequate measures to screen women found in prostitution in order to determine whether they were victims of trafficking."⁷⁹

Child slavery and camel jockeys

Since the mid-1990s, camel racing has grown into the UAE's national sport. 80 Success depends mostly on the lightness of the rider, making very young children highly desirable jockeys. There are reports of boys as young as six months being kidnapped by traffickers or sold by impoverished parents and brought into the UAE for this purpose. Numbers vary widely, ranging between 1,200 and 2,700 children (as per UAE estimates) and 5,000 and 6,000 (according to some NGOs), and the children are mainly from Pakistan, Bangladesh, Sudan, and Mauritania. 81

UAE's 1980 Federal Labor Code bans the employment of children under 15, but "those who own racing camels and employ the children come from powerful local families that are in effect above the law."82 In 1993, in response to international pressure, the UAE outlawed the use of child camel jockeys (to those over 15 years and 100 pounds). In 2002 and 2005, these bans were reinstated again in response to continuing international pressure. When in 2004, continuation of this practice was caught on camera during an international sport program, the USDOS downgraded the UAE from Tier 2 to 3.83 In 2005, the UAE publicly replaced child jockeys with lightweight robots, prior to which, about 3,000 child camel jockeys were believed to be in the UAE.84 While some race tracks have started using robot jockeys, others were believed to continue using enslaved children in unpublicized late-night races well into 2007.85 In 2007, several class-action lawsuits accused Sheikh Mohammed, Dubai's ruler, and his brother, Sheikh Hamdan, the Finance and Industry Minister of "obtaining boys through abduction, false inducement, or agreement" to serve as jockeys. The suit was dismissed on jurisdictional grounds and Dubai's leadership hired public relations experts to repair their reputation. During this period, the UAE returned more than 1,100 children to Bangladesh alone, and compensated 879 former child camel jockeys for abuses suffered.⁸⁶

Camel jockeys are subject not only to mental and physical disorders shared with other migrant workers, but also to abuses unique to the sport. To keep the children's weight low, trainers deprive them of food and give them salty water to drink, which increases diarrhea. They are forced to run in the desert heat carrying weights to lose any weight they might gain. ⁸⁷ Serious injuries are common; jockeys may be trampled or trapped underneath camels. ⁸⁸ One rider told investigative reporters that he had personally seen 20 children killed and numerous others severely injured during races:

There was this one kid whose strap broke at the beginning of the race...his head was crushed between the legs of the running camel...once the race has started it cannot stop.⁸⁹

Ansar Burney Trust, a charity named after its founder, a Pakistani human rights advocate, is devoted to freeing enslaved children. Burney's repeated visits to UAE training camps paint a very disturbing picture:

Most of them are boys but there are also some girls. It's clear that many of them are sexually abused by the men running the camps...it's hard and painful work and, after a while, the boys have permanent damage to their sexual organs from bouncing up and down on the camels.⁹⁰

Despite the outcry, the official ban is largely a dead letter, with cameras forbidden from races. According to ASI, children as young as 10 were photographed as recently as 2010, competing in a camel race in Abu Dhabi as part of a festival attended by dignitaries and uniformed police officers. ASI observers photographed and questioned the children, who said they were from the UAE but their accents and demeanors aroused suspicion. It is clear that fewer children are being used as camel jockeys due to the international outcry and those currently involved are older; how-

ever, presence of officials at these races is believed to imply that bans are not strictly enforced.⁹¹

Overall, trafficking victims—generally women and children—face a host of negative health impacts, including greater vulnerability to ill health; inability to make healthy choices; exposure to health hazards and infectious diseases; physical violence or bad conditions related to servitude; negative impacts on sexual and reproductive health, including STIs/HIV, unwanted pregnancies, infertility, and unsafe abortions; and emotional and mental health implications.⁹²

DISCUSSION AND RECOMMENDATIONS

Increasing global economic, social, political, and environmental problems fuel migration. As per the ILO, there are currently 214 million migrants, expected to rise to 405 million by 2050. Migrant laborers represent about 100 million (in 2009) of this number and trafficked individuals about 800,000 (in 2006).93 The WHO describes the scale of this human displacement as a top global public health priority and notes that increasing mobility is linked with growing potential for infectious diseases, and adds that basic health needs are not being met.94 Some countries with large migrant populations, including refugees and migrant workers, are addressing the issue of health access. While the provision of health care for migrants varies greatly among countries, there are positive examples: the Netherlands has focused on systematic attention to migrant health since 2000, Italy has set health policy for migrants beginning in the 1990s, and Australia has been delivering specialized health care services for migrants since the 1990s.95

Currently, the UAE is not a signatory for most international human rights and labor rights treaties, which limits its accountability to international systems. The exploitation of migrant workers and trafficked persons in the UAE is documented by investigative journalists, human rights activists and organizations, and is a matter of increasing interest to scholars of international migration.

In recent years the ILO, Build Safe UAE (BSU) and the UAE MoL have moved to establish federal-level occupational health and safety regulations for the construction sector.⁹⁶ BSU has crafted a document outlining best practice guidelines for labor camp accommodation standards to improve conditions. It remains to the UAE, however, to place these efforts on the national agenda and make substantive changes. The lack of reliable and systematic research data on migrant workers' work and living conditions, and particularly their state of health and level and type of access to medical care, is exacerbated by the UAE's lack of interest in addressing these issues. Without the UAE's cooperation and willingness to end abuse and exploitation and improve health and safety conditions, researchers have little hope of making any notable progress to address problems.

Human rights abuses of migrant workers and trafficked individuals hinder the achievement of UN's Millennium Development Goals (MDGs):

> (1) to eradicate extreme hunger and poverty (not when migrant workers are underpaid, have wages withheld, remain unable to care for their families dependent on their remittances, or when vulnerable workers or trafficked persons are deprived of food); (2) to assure gender equality and empowerment and efforts to combat HIV/ AIDS and other infectious diseases (not when persons are trafficked for sexual exploitation and exposed to STI risks and discriminated against as a result of their HIV status); and (3) to improve living conditions for at least 100 million slum dwellers (not when poverty of migrant workers and their families is perpetuated, when workers are confined to labor camps with substandard living conditions and domestic workers live in conditions worse than slums they left behind and are deprived of basic medical care).97

There are particular challenges to achieving the MDGs, particularly for migrant workers. Nevertheless, health must be viewed as "a fundamental human right to be enjoyed by every human being without discrimination." The World Health Organization's (WHO) work is guided by this principle and belief that vulnerable and marginalized populations require priority attention; in fact, its 1946 constitution states "the enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of health is one of the fundamental rights of every

human being...health is defined as a state of complete physical, mental and social well-being and not merely the absence of disease or infirmity." Every country in the world is party to at least one human rights treaty addressing health-related rights, which includes the right to health as well as other rights that relate to conditions necessary for health—such as nutrition, rest, and access to medical care.

There are only two international treaties recognizing migrants' health rights, focusing primarily on undocumented migrants. Further, the interpretation of the "right to health" by the UN's Committee on Economic, Social, and Cultural Rights states that countries are obligated "to respect the right to health by refraining from denying or limiting equal access—on economic, physical, and cultural grounds—for all persons, including...asylum seekers and illegal immigrants, to preventive, curative and palliative health services." ¹⁰⁰ It is striking that more recent international treaties to protect migrants' health rights, regardless of status, do not exist and that indentured/bonded laborers and trafficked persons are not clearly included.

The global community has a moral obligation to pressure the UAE and source countries to eradicate systematic exploitation, abuse, and discrimination of vulnerable populations. Only a multipronged international effort can end these conditions. Unfortunately, there are only pockets of response from the global community to the work conditions and abuses faced by UAE's migrant laborers: a group of artists' intention to boycott the \$800 million Guggenheim Museum under construction in Abu Dhabi's Saadiyat Island; and HRW appeals to the Guggenheim and Louvre museums and to New York University regarding 2006/2009 reports of violations of migrant construction workers' human rights. 101 Abu Dhabi showed some effort to respond, with reimbursements of recruiting fees, wage/work hour regulations, right to keep passports—but these have fallen short of HRW's requests. 102

Several organizations and government bodies, such as HRW, the ILO, UN, and USDOS, ¹⁰³ have offered guidelines to the UAE and migrant worker-sending countries for monitoring, reporting and investigating human rights violations, strengthening and putting in place policies to protect workers, and criminal prosecution of traffickers. In its 2010 report on trafficking, the USDOS recommended that the UAE:

(a) "utilize the new Ministry of Labor unit on labor trafficking to identify, investigate, and prosecute labor trafficking offenses, and convict and punish offenders, including recruitment agents and employers;" (b) "develop and institute formal procedures of law enforcement for Ministry of Labor officials to proactively identify victims of trafficking among vulnerable groups, such as workers subjected to labor abuses, those apprehended for violations of immigration laws, domestic workers who have fled their employers, and foreign females in prostitution;" (c) "improve protection services for victims of sex trafficking and forced labor, including adequate and accessible shelter space that is not detention-based for both males and females, referral to available aid, and credible recourse for obtaining financial restitution;" (d) "ensure trafficking victims are not incarcerated, fined, or otherwise penalized for unlawful acts committed as a direct result of being trafficked;" (e) "enforce prohibitions on withholding passports for all workers;" (f) "offer domestic workers protections given to other migrant laborers;" and (g) "reform the (kafala) sponsorship system so it does not provide excessive power to sponsors or employers in granting and sustaining the legal status of workers."104

Other recommendations include:

(a) prohibiting UAE-based companies from collaborating with recruiters that charge illegal fees; (b) aggressively investigating and prosecuting employers who violate UAE labor law; (c) imposing meaningful penalties on companies for violating workers' rights to end the impunity they currently enjoy; (d) providing migrant laborers safe and healthy working conditions through protective clothing or other equipment, proper training for dangerous machinery, and creating awareness of work-related health and safety risks; (e) providing

adequate food and housing to ensure a decent quality-of-life and avoid potential morbidities linked with substandard food and accommodations; (f) providing essential medicines and vaccines to all internal and international migrants on the same terms as citizens or residents, regardless of national or social origin; (g) passing and strongly enforcing a law that mandates all employers, whether individuals or companies, to provide easy access (in terms of location, hours, interpreters) to culturally appropriate medical and dental care to all migrant laborers (not just emergency services, but annual check-ups, access to prescription medication, care for conditions that arise), the cost of which is not to be deducted from salaries; (h) repealing existing health-related restrictions on entry, stay, and residence and ensuring that national laws permitting the deportation of HIV-, HBV-, or HCV-positive individuals to countries where treatment is inaccessible comply with international law obligations against refoulement (unlawful return); and (f) implementing policies to allow migrant laborers to live with their families to avoid isolation and social disruption and to improve productivity.¹⁰⁵

The systematic implementation of the foregoing recommendations has potential to at least decrease the number of agencies that deceive, recruit, and exploit workers and improve their conditions. Additionally, giving migrant workers regular access to medical care would also facilitate collection of reliable health data on these populations in order to develop a country health information system, which in turn can identify gaps in health service delivery—without which, it is highly unlikely to have reliable and valid data on the health of UAE's migrant workers.

The situation for migrant workers in the UAE is not unique, but does warrant particular attention. The UAE's success is linked to its efforts to promote itself as a Westernized Gulf country, a popular tourist destination, and worthy of international investment. Therefore, international trade partners, Western expatriates representing an important and steady stream of skilled labor, international trade partners,

and tourist-generating countries have an ethical obligation to demand improved treatment of migrant workers, and are able to apply economic pressure. NGOs and the international media must continue to apply pressure through investigative reporting; this exposure can cause public relations problems that could threaten UAE's welfare. Linking demands for social equity and justice to UAE's financial wellbeing may be the most efficacious path to success. For example, negative press linked to the 2006 HRW report "Building Towers, Cheating Workers" led Dubai's ruler, Sheikh Mohammed, to order the labor minister to institute immediate reforms structured around HRW recommendations. A special labor court was established "to resolve labor disputes, increase the number of government inspectors, require employers to provide health insurance for low-skilled workers, and develop mandatory mechanisms enabling workers to collect unpaid wages."106 Unfortunately, by the 2009 publication of HRW's report on Abu Dhabi's Saadiyat Island titled The "Island of Happiness," hardly any of the reforms had materialized and the 2007 draft labor law was abandoned. Also in 2006, HRW published "Exported and Abused," which focused on the condition of domestic workers in several Gulf countries including the UAE. In response, Sheikh Mohammed announced contracts for domestic workers limiting work hours and detailed a number of other reforms, along with a medical insurance plan and the following year, the Director-General of the Dubai Naturalization and Residency Department stated that work hours would be limited in accordance with international standards. Although the new contract went into effect on April 1, 2007, it articulated no limits on work hours, no requirements for rest days, overtime pay, or worker's compensation—only vague references to "adequate breaks" and one month of paid vacation every two years. A few countries, such as Pakistan, are taking these problems seriously and refusing to allow their citizens to go to GCC countries as domestic workers, while others (Philippines, India, Sri Lanka, Indonesia, and Bangladesh) are working with the UAE government to negotiate monthly minimum wage requirements. In 2010, the UAE announced plans to publish a multi-lingual booklet that would outline foreign workers' rights and responsibilities and Abu Dhabi's MoL announced efforts to improve migrant workers' housing and to allow migrants to change employers if their wages are delayed by a minimum of two months. At the time of writing this paper, no information is available on the status of these efforts. 107

Recommendations for migrant workers' countries of origin include:

(a) encouraging embassies and labor departments to inform their citizens about migration standards in the Gulf and best practices for migration, such as finding agencies that do not require fees; (b) informing citizens of their basic human rights (including access to essential nutrition, rest, and health care); (c) enhancing their UAE embassies'/consulates' labor departments to assist those whose rights are violated; (d) working with their UAE government counterparts to establish an independent commission to investigate and report labor-related abuses, and (e) working to minimize or eliminate stigma attached to being mistreated abroad and countering the spread of rumors by migrants themselves who are embarrassed by their mistreatment abroad and as a result tend to highlight or falsely describe positive experiences to show success to family and friends.

The US, EU member countries, and Australia are also encouraged to:

(a) ratify improved worker rights and health protections as part of free trade agreements with the UAE; (b) insist on UAE labor law reforms, prior to adoption of any accords, to assure their compliance with international standards of workers' health and human rights; (c) require the UAE to effectively enforce its labor laws, prior to the ratification of any agreements; and (d) include in free trade agreements with the UAE strong, binding, and enforceable workers' rights provisions that require that parties' labor laws conform with international standards and that they are enforced.

The UAE must provide accurate data on labor disputes, deaths and injuries at construction sites, complaints by domestic workers, and government response. ¹⁰⁸ The government must honor compensation obligations according to its 1980 Labor Law

to implement minimum wage and to hold companies accountable. In addition, the UAE must allow the establishment of independent human rights and workers' rights organizations to give migrant laborers opportunities to report violations and provide local advocates for their rights. The UAE should also stop discouraging NGOs from monitoring and reporting human rights violations in the country. These changes alone would constitute significant strides toward meeting its obligations for the protection of migrant workers' human rights including safety and health protections. Finally, it is important for international organizations to underscore the importance of migrant health in the scope of their work.

An example of good practices for migrant laborers is offered from Jordan, which has ratified major human and labor rights conventions including the Universal Declaration on Human Rights; the International Covenant on Social, Cultural, and Political Rights; the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women; and a large number of ILO conventions and standards on Fundamental Principles and Rights at Work. 109 Like several other countries, Jordan's labor law excluded domestic workers until 2001, when UNIFEM, Jordan's MoL, and the National Workshop on Protecting Migrant Workers helped develop the Special Working Contract for Non-Jordanian Domestic Workers-a requirement for obtaining residency, work permit, and visa to enter Jordan. As a result, migrant domestic workers in Jordan are guaranteed rights to medical care, life insurance, rest days, and repatriation at the end of the contract. While not perfect, this effort is the first of its kind in the Arab world and a significant step. A decade has passed since Jordan's good faith efforts, and other efforts from the Middle East or GCC countries remain to be seen. Good practices as described here remain a model for other countries with large migrant populations, and for GCC member countries in particular.

REFERENCES

- 1. Human Rights Watch, *Slow reform* (2010). Available at http://www.hrw.org/en/reports/2010/04/28/slow-reform-0.
- 2. G. Carey, *Dubai's promised land of luxu-ry lures women into sexual slavery* (2007, 11/5). Available at http://www.bloomberg.com/

apps/news?pid=20601109&sid=amKSCFA_ Fm3s&refer=home; Chakarova, M. Rough cut Dubai: night secrets - the oldest profession in the new-Frontline/World, playground. PBS Available at http://www.pbs.org/front-9/13). lineworld/rough/2007/09/dubai_sex_for_s. html; Ciobanu, C. Dubai, new destination on trafficking map. Center for Research on Globalization (2009). Available at http://www.globalresearch.ca/index. php?context=va&aid=14786; ACIPS. Globalizing prostitution in the Middle East, American Center for International Policy Studies (2005); F.W. Hardy, Prostitution in Dubai ending the cold war accelerated human trafficking in the UAE (2007). Available at http:// sexual-abuse.suite101.com/article.cfm/prostitution in dubai.

- 3. Ansar Burney Trust, Child camel jockeys-modern day slavery (2005). Available at http://www.ansarburney.org/videolinks/video-hbo1.html; P. Conradi and A. Dhabi, Kidnapped children starve as camel jockey slaves (2005, 3/27). Available at http://www.timesonline.co.uk/tol/news/world/article438324.ece; B. Isselmou. Supporting the repatriation of child camel jockeys in Mauritania. UNICEF (2007, 6/25). Available http://www.unicef.org/infobycountry/mauritania_40103.html; MVT. Camel kids. MintVallen Technologies, Ltd. (n.d.). Available at http://www. uaeprison.com/camelkids.htm; D. Orr, Race to break camel slavery. Ansar Burney Trust (2002). Available at http://www.ansarburney.org/news/cj/cj18.html. 4. NCCHT. Victim support. National Committee to Combat Human Trafficking, United Arab Emirates (n.d.). Available at http://www.nccht.gov.ae/En/ Menu/index.aspx?MenuID=11&CatID=44&Su
- bcatID=12&mnu=SubCat; S. Saseendran, Law to unify safety norms for workers. Khaleej Times, (2010, 4/5). Available at http://www.khaleejtimes.com/DisplayArticle09.asp?xfile=data/theuae/2010/April/theuae_April145.xml§ion=theuae; UAE. Initiatives to combat human trafficking. UAE Embassy in Washington DC (2010). Available at http://www.uae-embassy.org/uae/human-rights/human-trafficking?id=63.
- 5. G. Brochmann, Middle East ave: Female migration from Sri Lanka to the Gulf. Boulder, CO: Westview Press (1993); P. Fargues and N. Shah. The impact of migration on Gulf development and stability. Gulf Research Meeting 2011, Workshop 13, Gulf Research Center Foundation (2011); A. Gardner and S. Nagy, "New ethnographic fieldwork among migrants, residents,

and citizens in the Arab states of the Gulf." City & Society, 20/1 (2008), pp. 1-4; A. Kaur Gill. "Today's slavery." Canadian Dimensions, 41/3 (2007), pp. 19-22; R. Halabi, "Contract enslavement of female migrant domestic workers in Saudi Arabia and the United Arab Emirates." Human Rights & Human Welfare, Topical Research Digest: Human Rights and Contemporary Slavery (2008). Available at http://www.du.edu/ korbel/hrhw/researchdigest/slavery/fmd.pdf; Hanieh, "Temporary migrant labour and the spatial structuring of class in the Gulf Cooperation Council." Spectrum: Journal of Global Studies, 2/3 (2010), pp. 67-89; C. Harzig, "Domestics of the world (unite?): Labor migration systems and personal trajectories of household workers in historical and global perspective." Journal of American Ethnic History, 25/2:3 (2006), pp. 48-73; A. Kapiszewski, Arab versus Asian migrant workers in the GCC countries. United Nations Expert Group Meeting on International Migration and Development in the Arab Region. Population Division, Department of Economic and Social Affairs, UN Secretariat (2006). Available http://www.pfcmc.com/esa/population/meetings/EGM Ittmig Arab/P02 Kapiszewski.pdf; S. Khalaf and S. Alkobaisi. "Migrants' strategies of coping and patterns of accommodation in the oil-rich Gulf societies: Evidence from the UAE." British Journal of Middle Eastern Studies, 26/2 (1999), pp. 271-298; S. Nagy, "Making room for migrants, making sense of difference: Spatial and ideological expressions of social diversity in urban Qatar." Urban Studies, 43/1 (2006), pp. 119-137; S. Nagy, "This time I think I'll try a Filipina: Global and local influences on relations between foreign household workers and their employers in Doha, Qatar." City & Society, 10/1 (1998), pp. 83-103; A. Nga Longva, "Keeping migrant workers in check: The kafala system in the Gulf." Middle East Report, No. 211, Trafficking and transiting: New perspectives on labor migration. Summer: 20-22 (1999); N.M. Shah, "Recent labor immigration policies in the oil-rich Gulf: How effective are they likely to be?" International Publications, Paper 52 (2008), Cornell University. Available at http://digitalcommons.ilr.cornell.edu/intl/52; N.M. Shah and S.S. Al-Qudsi, "The changing characteristics of migrants workers in Kuwait." International Journal of Middle East Studies 21 (1989), pp. 31-55; O. Winckler, "The immigration policy of the Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) States." Middle Eastern Studies, 33/3 (1997), pp. 480-493; N. Shah, "Gender and labour migration to the Gulf countries." Feminist Review, 77/1 (2004), pp.

- 183-185; Ali, S. Dubai: Gilded Cage. New Haven, CT: Yale University Press (2010); Y. Elsheshtawy, *Dubai: Behind an urban spectacle*. New York, NY: Routledge (2010); P. Mahdavi, "Race, space, place: Notes on the racialization and spatialization and commercial sex work in Dubai, UAE." *Culture, Health & Sexuality*, 12/8 (2010a), pp. 943-954; Zachariah, K.C., Prakash, B.A., and S.I. Rajan. "The impact of immigration policy on Indian contract migrants: The case of the United Arab Emirates." *International Migration*, 41/4 (2003), pp. 161-172.
- 6. V.N. Sherry, Bad dreams: Exploitation and abuse of migrant workers in Saudi Arabia. Human Rights Watch, 16(5E) (2004). Available at http://www.unhcr.org/refworld/docid/412ef32a4.html.
- 7. A.N.M. Abou-Taleb, A.O. Musaiger, and R.B. Abdelmoneim, "Health status of cement workers in the United Arab Emirates." *The Journal of the Royal Society for the Promotion of Health*. 115/6 (1995), pp. 378-381.
- 8. Government of Dubai, *Dubai economy*. Government of Dubai (2010, 3/2). Available at http://www.dubai.ae/en.portal?topic,Article_000239,0,&_nfpb=true&_pageLabel=home.
- 9. G. Butt, "Oil and gas in the UAE," in I.A. Abed and P. Hellyer (eds), *United Arab Emirates: A new perspective* (London, UK: Trident Press Ltd., Empire House, 2001), pp. 231-248.
- 10. CIA, *United Arab Emirates*. Central Intelligence Agency (2010). Available at https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/ae.html; MapXL Inc. Dubai population (2009). Available at http://www.mapsofworld.com/dubai/dubai-population.html.
- 11. G. Ahad, "We need slaves to build monuments," *The Observer* (2008, 10/8). Available at http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2008/oct/08/middleeast.construction; *Al Jazeera*, "Blood, sweat, and tears," (2007a, 8/22). Available at http://english.aljazeera.net/programmes/general/2007/08/2008525185333546126.html; *Al Jazeera*, "Dubai construction workers strike." (2007b, 10/29). Available at http://english.aljazeera.net/news/middleeast/2007/10/2008525123334429673.html; H.M. Fattah, "Dubai dream dims for Asians." *The Seattle Times* (2006, 3/26). Available at http://seattletimes.

nwsource.com/html/nationworld/2002890149_ dubai26.html; H. Ghaemi and S.L. Whitson, "Dark side of Dubai's boomtown," ABC News 20/20 (2006). Available at http://abcnews.go.com/2020/ story?id=2663252&page=2; HRW, Dubai: Migrant workers at risk. Human Rights Watch (2003). Available at http://www.hrw.org/en/news/2003/09/18/dubaimigrant-workers-risk; HRW, United Arab Emirates. Human Rights Watch (2004). Available at http:// www.hrw.org/legacy/english/docs/2006/01/18/ uae12233.htm; HRW, Building towers, cheating workers. Human Rights Watch (2006). Available at http:// www.hrw.org/en/reports/2006/11/11/buildingtowers-cheating-workers; HRW, Exported and abused. Human Rights Watch (2007a). Available at http:// www.hrw.org/en/node/10592/section/1; HRW. World report 2007 - United Arab Emirates (UAE) Human Rights Watch (2007b). Available at http:// www.unhcr.org/refworld/docid/45aca2a82f.html; HRW. UAE: Exploited workers building 'island of happiness.' Human Rights Watch (2009b). Available at http://www.hrw.org/en/news/2009/05/18/uaeexploited-workers-building-island-happiness.

- 12. WHO, International Migration, Health, and Human Rights. Health and Human Rights Publication Series, Issue No. 4. World Health Organization (2003). Available at http://www.who.int/hhr/activities/en/intl_migration_hhr.pdf.
- 13. HRW, *Slow movement*. Human Rights Watch (2009a). Available at http://www.hrw.org/node/87265.
- 14. Saseendran (2010, see note 4).
- 15. P. Harrison, "Passport confiscation rampant in UAE." *Maktoob Business* (2009, 11/2). Available at http://business.maktoob.com/20090000391314/ Passport_confiscation_rampant_in_UAE/Article. htm; S. Salama, "Retaining passports is 'forcible labour," *Gulf News* (2006a, 6/13), Dubai, UAE.
- 16. Nga Longva (1999, see note 5).
- 17. S. Essaid, Migrant workers under the "kafala" system in the GCC (2010). Available at http://www.migrant-rights.org/2010/11/23/migrant-workers-under-the-%E2%80%9Ckafala%E2%80%9D-system-in-the-gcc/; A. Gardner and S. Nagy (2008, see note 5).
- 18. B. Degorge, "Modern day slavery in the United Arab Emirates." *European Legacy*, 11/6 (2006), pp. 657-

- 666; Amnesty International, Saudi Arabia: Gross human rights abuses against women (2000). Available at http://schnellmann.org/essential_files/Wife_Beating_Quran_4_34_CHILDBRIDES_Quran_65_4/INJUSTICE_AGAINST_MIGRANT_WOMEN_IN_SAUDI ARABIA.pdf.
- 19. A. Gardner, City of strangers: Gulf migration and the Indian community in Bahrain (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 2010); N. Pearce, Migrant workers' rights: The passport issue (London, UK: Kalayaan, 2003).
- 20. M. Youssef, "Domestic workers form 5% of UAE's population." *Gulf News.* (2007, 11/11). Available at http://gulfnews.com/news/gulf/uae/employment/domestic-workers-form-5-of-uae-s-population-1.131364.
- 21. HRW (2006, see note 11).
- 22. HRW (2010, see note 1).
- 23. HRW (2004, see note 11).
- 24. Ibid.
- 25. A. Kanna, "Dubai in a jagged world." *Middle East Report*, 243 (2007). Available at http://www.merip.org/mer/mer243/kanna.html.
- 26. HRW (2004, see note 11).
- 27. A. Sambidge, \$364bn of UAE construction projects on hold, cancelled. *Arabian Business* (2010, 4/18). Available at http://www.arabianbusiness.com/586251-364bn-of-uae-construction-projects-on-hold-cancelled; A. Bakr, *Dubai's towering skyline puts squeeze on construction worker*. AMEInfo.com (2007, 11/29). Available at http://www.ameinfo.com/140234.html.
- 28. J. Smith, "UAE Ministry of Labor report stresses more resources going into enforcements." *Business Intelligence-Middle East* (2008, 4/27). Available at http://www.bi-me.com/main.php?id=19560&t=1.
- 29. L. Craymer, Growing safety focus in the UAE. (2008, 10/20). Available at http://www.cnplus.co.uk/news/growing-safety-focus-in-the-uae/1901114.article; J. Shaoul, The plight of the UAE's migrant workers: The flipside of a booming economy. WorldProutAssembly.org

- (2007, 11/9). Available at http://www.worldproutassembly.org/archives/2007/11/the_plight_of_t. html; I. Watson, "Dubai economic boom comes at a price for workers." *National Public Radio* (2006, 3/8). Available at http://www.npr.org/templates/story/story.php?storyId=5250718; J. Wheeler, "Workers' safety queried in Dubai." *BBC* (2004, 9/27). Available at http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/middle_east/3694894.stm.
- 30. World Travels. *Dubai climate and weather* (2010). Available at http://www.wordtravels.com/Cities/United+Arab+Emirates/Dubai/Climate.
- 31. HRW (2006, see note 11).
- 32. Ali (2010, see note 5).
- 33. S. Matthews, "38% construction execs work more than 50 hours." *Arabian Business*. (2009, 11/18). Available at http://www.arabianbusiness.com/573882-32-gcc-construction-execs-work-more-than-50-hours.
- 34. UAE Government. UAE labor law (1980). Available at http://www.abudhabi.ae/egovPool-Portal_WAR/appmanager/ADeGP/Citizen?_nfpb=true&_pageLabel=p20160&lang=en.
- 35. HRW (2007b, see note 11).
- 36. Ibid.
- 37. M. Underwood, "Two construction workers killed every week in capital." *The National* (2010, 4/28). Available at http://www.thenational.ae/apps/pbcs.dll/article?AID=/20100428/NATIONAL/100422874.
- 38. Underwood (2010, see note 43).
- 39. Ibid.
- 40. B. Anderson, *Slumdogs and Millionaires*. BBC. Aired on *Panorama* (2009, 4/6, 8:30 pm). Available at http://news.bbc.co.uk/panorama/hi/front_page/newsid_7986000/7986756.stm; Build Safe UAE, *Best Practice Guidelines for Labor Camp Accommodation Welfare: United Arab Emirates, Revision 1* (2009). Available at http://www.constructionweekonline.com/pictures/PDFs/Interviews/Casamia_Star/bsu_fullguidelines.pdf. L. Allen, "Dark side of the Dubai dream." BBC

- (2009, 4/6). Available at http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/uk news/magazine/7985361.stm.
- 41. J. Hari, "The dark side of Dubai." *London Independent* (2009, 4/7). Available at http://www.independent.co.uk/opinion/commentators/johannhari/the-dark-side-of-dubai-1664368.html; S. Dagher, "Sonapur camp-Dubai's dark side." *Middle East Online* (2006, 4/12). Available at http://www.middle-east-online.com/english/?id=16217.
- 42. A. Sambidge, "Ministry issues warning over labour camp overcrowding." *Arabian Business* (2009, 3/2). Available at http://www.migrant-rights.org/2009/03/03/overcrowding-in-dubai-labour-camps/.
- 43. Ibid.
- 44. L. MacInnis, "Labour exploitation costs migrants \$21 bln a year-ILO." Reuters (2009, 5/12). Available at http://in.reuters.com/article/idINIndia-39582620090513.
- 45. S. Cronin, "Worker borrowed to buy stamp for suicide letter," *Construction Week*, No. 83 (2005, 8/7).
- 46. S. Salama, "Change in rule for sponsorship transfer of maids hailed." *Gulf News* (2006b, 1/19). Available at http://gulfnews.com/news/gulf/uae/employment/change-in-rule-for-sponsorship-transfer-of-maids-hailed-1.221996.
- 47. The Middle East Institute, *Viewpoints: Migration and the Gulf* (Washington, DC: The Middle East Institute, 2010).
- 48. R. Silvey, "Consuming the transnational family: Indonesian migrant domestic workers to Saudi Arabia." *Global Networks*, 6/1 (2006), pp. 23-40.
- 49. M. Davis, "Fear and money in Dubai." New Left Review (2006). Available at http://www.newleftreview.org/?page=article&view=2635&cid=0&ei=Gkc 1RefGHZe2aPH7kOwE.
- 50. G. Chammartin, "The feminization of international migration." International Migration Programme: International Labour Organization (2002); ILO, Gender and migration in Arab States: The case of domestic workers. International Labor Organization (2004). Available at http://www.ilo.org/public/english/

region/arpro/beirut/downloads/publ/publ_26_eng.pdf; J. Mowbray, "Maids, slaves, and prisoners: To be employed in a Saudi home." National Review, 55/3 (2003), pp. 37-40; S. Esim and M. Smith (eds). Gender & migration in the Arab states: The case of domestic workers (Beirut, Lebanon: Regional Office for Arab States for International Labor Organization, 2004); I. Munira, "Maids in space: Gendered domestic labour from Sri Lanka to the Middle East," in J. Momsen (ed), Gender, migration and domestic service (New York, NY: Routledge, 1999), pp. 223-236.

- 51. R. Jureidini and N. Moukarbel. "Female Sri Lankan domestic workers in Lebanon: A case of 'contract slavery'?" *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, 30/4 (2004), pp. 581-607; R. Silvey, "Consuming the transnational family: Indonesian migrant domestic workers to Saudi Arabia." *Global Networks*, 6/1 (2006), pp. 23-40.
- 52. P. Mahdavi, When "help" is the problem: Questioning "human trafficking" policies in the Gulf (2010b). Available at http://www.huffingtonpost.com/pardis-mahdavi/when-help-is-the-problem-_b_823521.html; ASI, Trafficking in women: Forced labour and domestic work in the context of the Middle East and Gulf region. Anti-Slavery International (2006). Available at http://www.anti-slavery.org/includes/documents/cm_docs/2009/t/traffic_women_forced_labour_domestic_2006.pdf.
- 53. USDOS. Trafficking in persons report. Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights, and Labor. US Department of State (2010). Available at http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/142979.pdf.
- 54. M.R. Gamburd, "Sri Lankan migration to the Gulf: Female breadwinners—domestic workers." *Eurasia Review News & Analysis* (2010). Available at http://www.eurasiareview.com/2010/03/32358-srilankan-migration-to-gulf.html.
- 55. HRW (2006, see note 11).
- 56. S. Salama, "Hundreds of workers forced to live in attics." *Gulf News* (2007, 2/19). Available at http://gulfnews.com/news/gulf/uae/employment/hundreds-of-workers-forced-to-live-in-attics-1.161866.
- 57. M. Gaydos, C. Hoover, J.E. Lynch, J.M., Weintraub, and R. Bhatia. *The health impact assessment of California Assembly Bill 889: The California Domestic*

Work Employee Equality, Fairness, and Dignity Act of 2011 (San Francisco, CA: San Francisco Department of Public Health, Program on Health, Equity and Sustainability, 2011). Available at http://www.sfphes.org/Work_DWHIA.htm.

- 58. C.A. Estabrooks, G.G. Cummings, S.A. Olivo, J.E. Squires et al. "Effects of shift length on quality of patient care and health provider outcomes: A systematic review." *Quality and Safety in Health Care*, 18/3 (2009), pp. 181-188; H.R. Colten and B.M. Altevogt (eds). *Sleep disorders and sleep deprivation: An unmet public health problem* (Washington DC: National Academies Press, 2006); Frank, M.G. "The function of sleep," in T. Lee-Chiong (ed) *Sleep: A comprehensive handbook*, (Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley & Sons, Inc., 2005), pp. 45-48; Ulmer, C., Wolman, D.M., and M.M.E. Johns (eds). *Resident duty hours: Enhancing sleep, supervision, and safety* (Washington DC: The National Academies Press, 2009).
- 59. G. Belenky, N.J. Wesensten, D.R. Thorne, M.L. Thomas et al. "Patterns of performance degradation and restoration during sleep restriction and subsequent recovery: A sleep dose-response study." *Journal of Sleep Research*, 12/1 (2003), pp. 1-12; Van Dongen, H.P., Maislin, G., Mullington, J.M., and D.F. Dinges, et al. "The cumulative cost of additional wakefulness dose-response effects on neurobehavioral functions and sleep physiology from chronic sleep restriction and total sleep deprivation." *Sleep*, 26/2 (2003), pp. 117-126.
- 60. HRW, Exported and Exposed: Abuses against Sri Lankan Domestic Workers in Saudi Arabia, Kuwait, Lebanon, and the United Arab Emirates. Human Rights Watch (2007b). Available at http://www.hrw.org/en/node/10592/section/1.
- 61. CEDAW, Women migrant workers in the UAE: Not quite in the portrait. NGO Submission to the 45th Session of the Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women. Migrant Forum in Asia. UN High Commissioner for Human Rights (2010). Available at http://www2.ohchr.org/english/bodies/cedaw/docs/ngos/MigrantForumAsia_UAE_45.pdf.
- 62. J. Geiger-Brown, C. Muntaner, J. Lipscomb, and A. Trinkoff. "Demanding work schedules and mental health in nursing assistants working in nursing homes." Work & Stress, 18/4 (2007), pp. 292-304.

- 63. HRW (2007b, see note 11).
- 64. Mahdavi (2010b, see note 52).
- 65. R. Sabban, Migrant women in the United Arab Emirates: The case of female domestic workers. In Series on Women and Migration: International Labor Office. Geneva: International Labor Office (2001). Available at http://docs.google.com/viewer?a=v&q=cache:8NzSxxT8nZEJ:www.ilo.org/public/libdoc/ilo/2002/102B09_541_engl.pdf+Rima+Sabban+2001+migrant+women+in+the+united+arab+emirates+the+case+of+female+ILO&hl=en&gl=us&pid=bl&srcid=ADGEESjILkeqXKvsugcbjbX7gDywHaeBIPjdkq3bl1k3G7YfbIo2J5B-UFQKMy6RgOmqJRf3_faW1WtG4JsLCILmN-nbFdd963PpIwNEBgnJZQ0pgzI_yR5NZzPvkB0lwnHi6n5TqgVV3&sig=AHIEtbRj2_6QvD7dFAk-Sk79IpnVtJW0JQ.
- 66. USDOS. *Trafficking in persons report.* US Department of State Publication 11407, (Washington DC: Office of the Undersecretary for Democracy and Global Affairs and Bureau of Public Affairs, 2009).
- 67. K. Siddharth, Sex trafficking: Inside the business of modern slavery, (New York, NY: Columbia University Press, 2009); UNODC. Global report on trafficking in persons. United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (2009). Available at http://www.unodc.org/documents/Global_Report_on_TIF.pdf; ILO. A global alliance against forced labor. International Labor Conference, 93rd Session. International Labor Office, Geneva (2005a). Available at http://www. ilo.org/public/english/standards/relm/ilc/ilc93/ pdf/rep-i-b.pdf; ILO. Human trafficking and forced labor exploitation: Guidance for legislation and law enforcement. International Labor Organization (2005b). Available at http://digitalcommons.ilr.cornell.edu/ cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1021&context=forced labor; IOM. Data and research on human trafficking: a global survey. International Organization for Migration (2005c). Available at http://www.iom. int/jahia/webdav/site/myjahiasite/shared/shared/ mainsite/published_docs/books/data_res_human. pdf.
- 68. USA Today. "Dubai Overview." USA Today (2010). Available at http://www.usatoday.com/mar-ketplace/ibi/dubai.htm.

- 69. M. Pacione, "City profile: Dubai." *Cities*, 22 (2005), pp. 255–265.
- 70. W.G. Ridgeway, *Dubai The scandal and the vice*, (2005, 4/4). Available at http://www.socialaffairsunit.org.uk/blog/archives/000345.php.
- 71. Ali (2010, see note 5).
- 72. Al Jazeera, "Human trafficking plagues UAE." Al Jazeera (2009, 7/31). Available athttp://english.aljazeera.net/news/middlee-ast/2009/07/20097308334579616.html.
- 73. R. Rafei, "United Arab Emirates: Selling immigrants into sex slavery." *Los Angeles Times* (2008, 3/10). Available at http://latimesblogs.latimes.com/babylonbeyond/2008/03/united-arab-e-1.html.
- 74. Ibid.
- 75. Chakarova (2007, see note 2); Hardy (2007, see note 2).
- 76. W. Butler, "Why Dubai's Islamic austerity is a sham—sex is for sale in every bar." *The Observer* (2010, 5/16). Available at http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2010/may/16/dubai-sex-tourism-prostitution.
- 77. E.B. Skinner, *A crime so monstrous* (New York, NY: Free Press, 2009).
- 78. Carey (2007, see note 2).
- 79. USDOS. Trafficking in persons report. Bureau of Democracy, Human Rights, and Labor. US Department of State (2006). Available at http://www.state.gov/g/tip/rls/tiprpt/2006/65985.htm.
- 80. S. Khalaf, "Poetics and politics of newly invented traditions in the Gulf: Camel racing in the United Arab Emirates." *Ethnology*, 39/3 (2000), pp. 243-261.
- 81. USDOS (2006, see note 84).
- 82. Ansar Burney Trust (2005, see note 3).
- 83. USDOS. Trafficking in persons report. US Department of State Publication, (Washington DC: Office of the Undersecretary for Democracy and Global Affairs and Bureau of Public Affairs, 2005). Available at

- http://www.state.gov/g/tip/rls/tiprpt/2005/46610.htm.
- 84. Ansar Burney Trust (2005, see note 3).
- 85. A. Kloer. Despite ban, child camel jockeys are still racing. Change.org (2010, 3/4). Available at http://humantrafficking.change.org/blog/view/despite_ban_child_camel_jockeys_are_still_racing.
- 86. D. Nelson, "Former camel jockeys compensated by UAE." *The Telegraph* (2009, 5/5). Available at http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/asia/bangladesh/5278605/Former-camel-jockeys-compensated-by-UAE.html.
- 87. Ansar Burney Trust (2005, see note 3).
- 88. Conradi & Dhabi (2005, see note 3).
- 89. Ibid.
- 90. Ansar Burney Trust (2005, see note 3).
- 91. Kloer (2010, see note 85).
- 92. WHO, *Health of migrants—the way forward*. Madrid, Spain: World Health Organization (2010). Available at http://www.who.int/hac/events/consultation_report_health_migrants_colour_web.pdf.
- 93. ILO, World of work report. International Labor Organization (2010). Available at http://www.ilo.org/public/english/bureau/inst/download/wow2010.pdf.
- 94. WHO (2010, see note 92).
- 95. PDR, "The United Nations on levels and trends of international migration and related policies." *Population and Development Review*, 29/2 (2003), pp. 335-340.
- 96. Build Safe UAE, Best practice guidelines for labor camp accommodation welfare: United Arab Emirates, Revision 1 (2009). Available at http://www.constructionweekonline.com/pictures/PDFs/Interviews/Casamia_Star/bsu_fullguidelines.pdf; M. Grzesik, Build Safe Dubai pushes change. Arabian Business.com (2007). Available at http://www.arabianbusiness.com/500654-build-safe-dubai-pushes-change.

- 97. UNDP, Millennium development goals. United Nations Development Program (2010, 3/23). Available at http://www.undp.org/mdg.
- 98. WHO (2010, see note 92).
- 99. Ibid.
- 100. UNDP (2010, see note 97).
- 101. N. Ouroussoff, "Abu Dhabi Guggenheim faces protest." *The New York Times* (2011). Available at http://www.nytimes.com/2011/03/17/arts/design/guggenheim-threatened-with-boycott-over-abu-dhabi-project.html?_r=1&pagewanted=print; A. Ross, *Human rights, academic freedom, and offshore academics* (2011). Available at http://www.aaup.org/AAUP/pubsres/academe/2011/JF/feat/ross.htm.
- 102. K.C. Johnson, NYU's Middle East problem (2008). Available at http://www.mindingthecampus.com/originals/2008/05/by_kc_johnson_this_past.html.
- 103. USDOS, Country reports on human rights practices: United Arab Emirates (2008). Available at http://www.state.gov/g/drl/rls/hrrpt/2008/nea/119129.htm.
- 104. HRW (2006, see note 11).
- 105. HRW (2009b, see note 11).
- 106. Ali (2010, see note 5).
- 107. HRW (2010, see note 1).
- 108. P. Farmer, "Challenging orthodoxies: The road ahead for health and human rights." *Health and Human Rights: An International Journal* 10/1 (2008), pp. 5-19.
- 109. UNIFEM, Good practices to protect women migrant workers. High-Level Government Meeting for Countries of Employment Co-Hosted by the Ministry of Labor, Royal Thai Government and United Nations Development Fund for Women, East and

Copyright of Health & Human Rights: An International Journal is the property of Harvard School of Public Health/Francois-Xavier Bagnoud Center for Health & Human Rights and its content may not be copied or emailed to multiple sites or posted to a listserv without the copyright holder's express written permission. However, users may print, download, or email articles for individual use.